COLUMBIA RIVER TECHNICAL MANAGEMENT TEAM
April 11, 2012
Facilitator’s Summary
Facilitator: Robin Gumpert

The following notes are a summary of issues that are intended to point out future actions
or issues that may need further discussion at upcoming meetings. These notes are not
intended to be the *““record” of the meeting, only a reminder for TMT members.

Meeting Minutes

The Official Meeting Minutes and Facilitator’s Notes from meetings on 3/21, 3/28 and
3/29 were reviewed. Russ Kiefer, Idaho, said he had some edits to the 3/28 summaries
that he will bring up at the 4/18 TMT meeting. The notes will be finalized at that time.

Spring Creek Hatchery Release Update

Doug Baus, COE, reported that a log jam in the ice/trash sluiceway at Bonneville PH 1
was creating operational challenges for the Spring Creek Hatchery release. Prior to
notification of the log jam on April 11 the USFWS released 900,000 out of the 5 million
juvenile tule fall chinook. Upon notification of the log jam the USFWS postponed the
remainder of the release until further notice. Doug provided background on two options
for removing the log that the COE was currently exploring:

1) Close off the sluiceway and remove the log using a crane and bridle. While this might
be efficient, it would also require lowering the Bonneville forebay, and current
hydrologic conditions (high flows) did not make this a likely option.

2) Use of bulkheads. This would require an approximately 5 day operation — two days to
install the bulkheads; approximately a half day to cut up and remove the log; and two
days to remove the bulkheads. This was the most likely operation at this time based in
current conditions

Doug asked for feedback and any additional information that would help guide the
decisions — he noted that the COE needed to make a decision in short order, and would
also need to coordinate with the project to determine the best path forward.

Additional information was shared. Given the water quality needs of the fish and
conditions at the hatchery, USFWS hatchery managers Spiro Stylos and Mark Aarons
said it would be possible to delay the remaining release until Monday, possibly
Wednesday. At that point, water quality conditions at the hatchery would start to put the
health of the fish at risk. In addition, a representative from the Little White Salmon
National Fish Hatchery said they could delay their release for another week.

TMT members provided feedback. Dave Wills, USFWS, said his agency preferred to use
the sluiceway to pass the fish given better conditions there than through other passage

routes — so long as the delay does not cause a hazard to the fish while they are being held
at the facility. Rick Kruger, Oregon, expressed concern for other fish passing the dam and



asked the COE to consider increasing night time spill at Bonneville to support passage at
this time. Tom Lorz, CRITFC/CTUIR, echoed this suggestion as a way to lessen the
impact of operating the powerhouse at the upper end of 1%.

Action/Next Steps: Doug Baus, COE, said the COE will use the input from TMT to
inform a plan forward. They will work with USFWS and the project to coordinate a
specific operation, keeping in mind the desire to keep the delay to a minimum (5 days is
preferred) and to support additional fish passing through the project at this time. Doug
will coordinate with TMT via email notification, and this item will be revisited at the
4/18 TMT meeting.

*NOTE: Doug sent an email to TMT on 4/12 indicating that: ‘the attempt to remove the
log from the ITS this afternoon has failed. The Project will begin installing ITS
bulkheads tomorrow.’

Water Supply Forecasts
Doug Baus, COE, reported that the latest April-August water supply forecast for The
Dalles was 103.5 MAF (111% of average). He said the water supply forecast was
continuing a trend of above average throughout the basin, and added this trend was also
true for snow water equivalents as shown at the NRCS SNOTEL sites. April final
forecasts were as follows:

e The Dalles April-August (103.7 MAF; 111% of average)
Lower Granite April-July (22.5 MAF; 104% of average)
Dworshak April-July (29.66 MAF; 111%)
Libby April-August (6.872 MAF; 117%)
Hungry Horse — reported by John Roache, Reclamation April-July (2.075 MAF;
104%)

Spill Priority List

Scott English, COE, shared a draft spill priority list for initiation on 4/23 to set up for
performance standard tests — as was discussed at the 3/28 TMT meeting. Oregon’s Rick
Kruger suggested that the heading include a note about the performance standard testing
as an indicator for why the order was going to change at that time. No additional
comments on this list were offered at this time.

With regards to the current spill priority list, Dave Wills, USFWS, brought forth for
discussion a request to move Bonneville to the top of the Level 3 list during the Spring
Creek Hatchery release operation to potentially provide additional spill at Bonneville
Dam. Paul Wagner, NOAA, said that because adult numbers are currently low, he would
support the alternative spill priority list for a short duration. When adult numbers
increase, there are risks to their passage as well as to adult fallback. TMT discussed the
option of using the proposed alternative list now to support the 900,000 Spring Creek
hatchery fish already released, and/or to use the list when the rest of the release occurs
after the log issue at Bonneville has been resolved. Paul Wagner suggested that he would
need to check in again early next week to determine adult passage numbers before
agreeing to use the modified list at that time. Russ Kiefer, ldaho, said he was ok with



putting Bonneville at the top of Level 3, would prefer waiting until the bigger release
occurs, but would go with the will of the group.

The option of increasing nighttime spill at Bonneville was offered again in the context of
the modified spill priority list, as a way to reduce the impact of operating in the upper end
of 1%. The COE responded that they would take this recommendation in to
consideration.

Action/Next Steps: Hearing no objections, the COE planned to issue a teletype to the
projects to place Bonneville at the top of the Level 3 spill priority list, effective
immediately and until further notice. If Salmon Managers would like modifications made
to this list then they will contact the COE next week. They will also share their decision
about nighttime spill at Bonneville).

Operations Review

Reservoirs — John Roache reported on Reclamation projects. Hungry Horse was at
elevation 3526.4 feet, with 9 kcfs outflows. The project was targeting a flood control
elevation of 3521.7 feet by 4/30. Grand Coulee was at elevation 1246 feet, drafting to
reach 1220.2 feet by 4/30. John noted that ferry operations will be suspended while
elevations are below 1228 feet, and it was anticipated this would occur around 4/23. Lisa
Wright reported on COE projects. Libby was at elevation 2391.5 feet, with 5.4 kcfs
inflows and 25 kcfs outflows. Dworshak was at elevation 1516.7 feet, with 9.7 kcfs in
and 19.4 kcfs out. Priest Rapids inflows were 193 kcfs; inflows were 92.5 kcfs at Lower
Granite; 293.5 kcfs at McNary and 285.9 kcfs at Bonneville.

Fish — Paul Wagner, NOAA, reported on fish. Adult spring Chinook passage counts at
Bonneville were about 16/day, and increasing. Steelhead numbers were about 30-50/day
at Bonneville. Juvenile yearling spring Chinook at Lower Granite were about 14,000/day
(a bit high for this time of year); 2,800/day at Little Goose; 5,000/day at John Day and
1,000/day at Bonneville. Subyearlings at Bonneville were about 2,000/day. The injury
rate of the subyearlings at Bonneville had been averaging about 6% (as high as 15%);
Dave Wills, USFWS, noted that this was a higher than normal rate and worrisome to the
salmon managers. Steelhead counts at Lower Granite were about 4,000-7,000/day.
Lamprey counts at John Day were about 3,900/day and 32,000 total for the season to
date. At Bonneville, lamprey counts were 200-300/day.

Water quality — Scott English, COE, reported that the transition to the CWMS 2.1
database has been successful and conversion is complete. All gauges on the river are
operational. Involuntary spill has occurred at many of the projects, and has resulted in
some TDG exceedances.

Power system — Tony Norris, BPA, reported that they are managing excess water to try to
avoid TDG exceedances, and are following the spill priority list.

Next Meeting, 4/18: Conference call, 9:00 am
Agenda items include:




Updated Water Supply Forecasts
Hanford Reach Update

Spring Creek Hatchery Release Update
Spill Priority List Check In

Operations Review

Other?



Columbia River Regional Forum
TECHNICAL MANAGEMENT TEAM — OFFICIAL MINUTES

April 11, 2012
Notes: Pat Vivian
1. Introduction

Today’s TMT meeting was chaired by Doug Baus, COE, and facilitated by
Robin Gumpert, DS Consulting. Representatives of NOAA, the COE, BPA,
USFWS, Oregon, Idaho, BOR, CRITFC/Umatilla Tribe and others attended. This
summary is an official record of the proceedings, not a verbatim transcript.

2. Review March 21, 28 and 29 Meeting Minutes

There were no suggested changes to the official minutes or facilitator’s
notes for March 21 and 29 so these are considered final. Russ Kiefer, Idaho, will
bring comments on the March 28 minutes and notes to the next TMT meeting.

3. Spring Creek Hatchery Update

The scheduled release today of 6.2 million Spring Creek Hatchery fish
was halted because a log is stuck in the Bonneville 2" powerhouse ice and trash
sluiceway, Baus reported. Prior to halting the operation 900,000 juveniles had
been released. The log needs to be removed for the small fish to pass safely
and efforts to remove it have been unsuccessful.

There are two options for removal: (1) close off the ice and trash
sluiceway and use a crane to harness the log or (2) install a bulkhead at the 1°
powerhouse ice and trash sluiceway which would allow crews to enter the
sluiceway and cut up the log. Implementing option 1 would require a rapid drop in
the Bonneville forebay elevation, which does not seem realistic at this time due to
high inflows. Therefore, option 2 is the most viable, pending feedback from
project staff. This operation will take approximately 5 days to complete, including
2 days to install the bulkheads, .5 to 1 day to remove the log and another 2 days
to remove the bulkheads.

Hatchery representatives reported on their operations in response to the
current situation. It will be several days before fish must be released, which
allows time to implement option 2. More than 900,000 Spring Creek Hatchery fish
had been released before the process could be halted, Speros Doulas, Hatchery
Complex manager, said. The biggest constraint on holding the remaining fish will
be water quality, specifically ammonia levels (Spring Creek Hatchery is a water
reuse facility). These fish can be held until April 16, maybe April 18 depending on
temperatures, which affect water quality.



Food, not water quality, is the biggest operational constraint at Little White
Salmon Hatchery, reported Casey Risley, Hatchery Manager. The Little White
Salmon Hatchery has enough food to hold fish for another week.

Tom Lorz, CRITFC/Umatilla, asked whether the Bonneville sluiceway
could be closed off to fish. Yes, within a couple of hours, Lisa Wright, COE,
replied. Bill Proctor, COE suggested closing the sluiceway for log removal while
simultaneously allowing the remaining hatchery fish to pass. One USFWS
concern is that the sluiceway has been modified to provide surface passage in
the forebay at the Bonneville 1% powerhouse, Dave Wills said. Of the fish that
pass via powerhouse 1 approximately 30-40% of the hatchery fish can be
expected to take this route.

Rick Kruger, Oregon, proposed an increase in nighttime spill to move fish
away from the Bonneville 2" powerhouse where turbines are operating in the
upper half of 1% efficiency. The COE had not considered additional spill because
the point of reprogramming these hatchery fish was in order to release at a time
that would not require spill beyond the levels identified in the FOP, Baus replied.

The preferred operating range for hatchery releases is not the upper end
of 1% efficiency, Lorz commented. Increasing spill at night would help move
subyearlings past the turbines without impacting adults. Nighttime spill would
benefit all fish in the river, not just those released from Spring Creek, Kruger
commented.

Before proceeding with log removal, the COE must consult further with
project staff to assess whether 5 business days will be enough time to restore
normal passage conditions at Bonneville by April 16, Baus said. TMT considered
the extent to which this year’s high flows are likely to speed up passage from the
hatchery to Bonneville Dam. Last year, the majority of Spring Creek fish passed
the project within 24-48 hours of release, Wills recalled. The COE will keep TMT
informed via email of progress on the log removal. TMT will revisit the Spring
Creek release in its April 18 conference call.

4. NWRFC Water Supply Forecast Update

Baus showed TMT the latest forecasts for the regional water supply in
2012, which are linked to today’s agenda. Today’s water supply forecast for at
The Dalles Dam is 103.5 MAF, 111% of average. Readings of snow/water
equivalents from the NRCS SNOTEL sites continue to be well above average,
more so in Washington than in Oregon. April final water supply forecasts are
listed below:

e The Dalles, April-August — 103.7 MAF, 111% of average
e Lower Granite, April-July — 22.5 MAF, 104 % of average
e Dworshak, April-July — 2966 KAF, 111% of average



e Libby, April-August — 6872 KAF, 117% of average
e Hungry Horse, April-July — 2075 KAF, 104% of average

5. Spill Priority List

Scott English, COE, asked for comments on the spill priority list linked to
today’s agenda. This list will go into effect on April 23 for performance standards
testing at Little Goose, Lower Monumental, McNary and John Day dams. Rick
Kruger, Oregon, suggested adding language that says the purpose of this list is
to facilitate operations for performance standards testing. Scott English replied
that this clarification could be added.

Dave Wills, USFWS, proposed a special operation beginning today and
continuing for the remainder of the Spring Creek release: Move Bonneville to the
top of the spill priority list beginning at Level 3. In response to questions, English
explained at Levels 1 and 2, the projects would spill in the current order of priority
to their gas caps of 120% TDG (including Chief Joseph to 120% TDG as long as
115% TDG is not exceeded in Wells forebay), then BON would be moved to the
top of the priority list beginning at Level 3 spill of up to 122% TDG during lack of
load conditions. Paul Wagner said NOAA would support the USFWS proposal for
the next 4 days, given the small numbers of adults arriving at Bonneville. Spill of
more than 100 kcfs — the current spring spill level at Bonneville — tends to
increase adult fallback and delay upstream adult passage. Wills then proposed
ending the spill priority change as of April 16.

Margaret Filardo, FPC, asked about the probability of overgeneration spill
to 122% TDG at Bonneville in the next 4 days. There’s a lot of water in the river
so overgeneration spill is likely, Tony Norris, BPA, replied. Russ Kiefer said
Idaho would prefer the action agencies wait until most of the Spring Creek fish
have been released before moving Bonneville to the top of the Level 3 and 4
lists. Idaho also supported the request made by Oregon to aid subyearling
passage by increasing spill at night. Tom Lorz, CRITFC/Umatilla, did not oppose
moving Bonneville up on the spill priority list beginning today but wondered
whether it would make a difference.

USFWS urged the action agencies to do what they can to keep fish away
from the Bonneville 2" powerhouse while turbines are operating at the upper end
of 1% efficiency, and to put Bonneville at the top of the priority order beginning at
Level 3 while NOAA is willing to support increased spill.

In light of this discussion, the COE will place Bonneville at the top of the
spill priority list order beginning at Level 3 (spill 122% TDG), effective today until
further notice from the salmon managers. The COE will notify TMT via email of
plans regarding nighttime spill at Bonneville. TMT will revisit the spill priority list in
its April 18 conference call.



6. Operations Review

a. Reservoirs. Grand Coulee is at elevation 1246 feet, headed to an April
30 flood control elevation of 1220.2 feet. Heavy drafting will continue in response
to a big increase in the April forecast for The Dalles. Hungry Horse is at elevation
3526.4 feet, drafting to an April 30 flood control elevation of 3521.7 feet. Current
discharges are 9 kcfs. Inflows of 3 kcfs are expected to increase over the next
few days.

Libby is at elevation 2391.5 feet, with inflows of 5.4 kcfs and discharges of
25 kcfs._ Dworshak is at elevation 1516.7 feet, with inflows of 9.7 kcfs and
discharges of 19.4 kcfs.

Priest Rapids inflows are 193 kcfs. Lower Granite inflows are 92.5 kcfs.
McNary inflows are 293.5 kcfs, and Bonneville inflows are 295.9 kcfs.

b. Fish. Adults: Only 15-16 spring chinook adults have been arriving daily
at Bonneuville, for a total of 129 fish over the past week, Wagner reported.
Steelhead are passing Bonneville at the rate of 30-50 per day. Spring chinook
smolt counts of 1000-1500 per day at the Salmon River, Imnaha and Grande
Ronde traps are slightly higher than usual for this time of year. Approximately
5000 spring chinook smolts are passing John Day Dam per day, and about 1000
yearling chinook are passing Bonneville per day.

Juveniles: Subyearlings are passing Bonneville at the rate of
approximately 2000 per day. Injury rates are higher than usual due to the effects
of passing small fish through fully loaded turbines. Mortality rates for
subyearlings are currently around 6% which is abnormally high, Wills added.
However, some of these injured fish are probably from the White Salmon
hatchery, which has been affected by the move last fall of listed tule fall chinook
broodstock to the area above Condit Dam before dam removal. Wills commented
that the situation in the gatewells at the Bonneville 2" powerhouse needs to be
addressed.

Steelhead subyearlings have been passing at the rates of 4000-7000 per
day at Lower Granite, 1000 per day at John Day, and a few hundred per day at
Bonneville, Wagner reported. Recently lamprey passage peaked at 32,000
passing John Day, but only a few hundred are passing Bonneville per day.

c. Water Quality. Conversion to the new CWMS 2.1 database has been
successfully completed, Scott English, COE, reported. All river gages are
operational, and the lower river projects began spill on April 10 with all projects
meeting their BiOp spill targets. Some projects have had involuntary spill in
excess of hydraulic capacity, meaning there have been TDG exceedances.



d. Power System. It has been challenging to manage the high flows in the
river without exceeding TDG limits, Tony Norris reported.

4. Next TMT Meeting
There will be a TMT conference call April 18, with a Vernita Bar update,

the Spring Creek Hatchery release and the spill priority list on the agenda. The
next regular TMT meeting will be April 25.
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